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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE HELD AT THE 
COUNCIL OFFICES, STATION ROAD, WIGSTON ON THURSDAY, 15 MARCH 2018 

COMMENCING AT 7.00 PM
 
PRESENT
 

Councillor L A Bentley (Chair)
 

COUNCILLORS 
 

G A Boulter
D M Carter
B Dave
J Kaufman
Mrs L Kaufman
Mrs H E Loydall
R E R Morris
R H Thakor
 

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE
 

D M Gill
Ms S Lane
R Redford

(Head of Law & Governance / Monitoring Officer)
(Democratic Services Officer / Compliance Officer)
(Planning Control Team Leader)

 

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE
 

Cllr M H Charlesworth (Ward Councillor, Speaker)
 

56. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
 
An apology for absence was received from Councillors Mrs L M Broadley, F S Broadley, D A 
Gamble and Dr T K Khong.

57. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
 
In respect of application no. 17/00539/OUT, the Chair advised the Committee that he did 
visit the display which the applicants held in the Rugby Club. He confirmed that he 
attended the meeting without prejudice and with an open-mind and that he did not enter 
into any discussions with anyone else present at the meeting.

58. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 15 FEBRUARY 2018
 
By affirmation of the meeting, it was

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED THAT:

The minutes of the previous meeting of the Committee held on 15 February 
2018 be taken as read, confirmed and signed.

59. PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS
 
None.

60.  REPORT OF THE PLANNING CONTROL TEAM LEADER
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60a. APPLICATION NO. 17/00539/OUT - LAND SOUTH OF ST PETTROX NURSERY, 
WELFORD ROAD, WIGSTON, LEICESTERSHIRE
 
Councillor M H Charlesworth, Ward Councillor for the All Saints Ward, spoke upon the 
application. He raised various points for consideration including the reduction of the speed 
limit from 40mph to 30mph between Wigston and Kilby Bridge, a safe crossing point from 
the Harcourt Estate to the proposed access to the school, the noise issue of the adjacent 
landowner and that any section 106 monies contribution to sport provision is only used for 
Horsewell Lane and/or Willow Park, Wigston.

The Committee gave consideration to the report (at pages 4 - 27) as delivered and 
summarised by the Planning Control Team Leader which should be read together with 
these minutes as a composite document.

A debate thereon was had by Members raising a number of potential concerns including 
the provision of school / school places.  The local schools have very little scope for 
expansion and with the new developments being under the 500 homes threshold no new 
provision is being provided.  Members were directed to the section of the report entitled 
section 106 obligations (at page 18) stating that the developer would be required to pay a 
set amount towards primary education.

Concerns were also voiced over the current 40mph speed limit and for it to be reduced to 
30mph before a serious incident occurs.  

Members also raised concerns in relation to flooding in the area.  It was noted that on 
page 8 of the report that the Leicestershire County Lead Local Flood Authority have not 
raised any issues, however, on the plans shown to the Committee, the area highlighted 
with blue does flood and was flooded on the day of the meeting.

A further area of concern was the lack of affordable housing, especially for first time 
buyers, as another developer in our Borough were currently marketing two bedroom town 
houses for over £200k.

On page 7 of the report, under Archaeological Services, it stated that no archaeological 
investigations are required, however, previously on this land two gold coins and an intact 
Roman vase have been discovered.

A proposal for a crossing at this site has previously been requested but rejected by 
Leicestershire County Council.

On photographs displayed by the Planning Control Team leader as part of his report, the 
site land clearly shows many furrows which would need to be investigated prior to the 
start of any building works.  Also, concerns were raised in relation to wildlife in particular 
newts and bats and retention of hedgerows as highlighted (at page 7) of the report under 
heading Ecology.  Questions were raised as to how the Council enforce this and how 
homeowners would be aware.

The Head of Law & Governance reassured the Committee that the applicant has indicated 
that they would fund a Traffic Regulation Order in relation to the speed reduction and that 
there was no intention to build on the area on the plan edged with blue and as the Section 
106 Agreement was still in discussion we can take forward the issue of affordable housing.  
He also advised that the developers would have a legal responsibility under the Wildlife 
and Countryside Act and that tonight we are only seeking to grant outline planning 
permission and that full consent cannot be granted until the Section 106 has been fully 
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agreed and sealed by the Council.  In relation to the hedgerows it was stated that if they 
were removed then the homeowner could be prosecuted and that they would be aware via 
searches undertaken by their conveyancing solicitor.

It was moved by the Chair, seconded by Councillor D M Carter

RESOLVED THAT:

The application be GRANTED outline planning permission in accordance with 
the submitted documents and plans and subject to the prescribed conditions.

Votes For 7
Votes Against 1
Abstentions 1

60b. APPLICATION NO. 18/00006/TPO - BEAUFORT WAY SPINNEY, BEAUFORT WAY, 
OADBY, LEICESTER
 
The application withdrawn by applicant on 13 March 2018.

THE MEETING CLOSED AT 7.57 PM


Chair

Thursday, 24 May 2018
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